 COUNCIL ON CURRICULAR PROGRAMS AND INSTRUCTION
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Horrabin Hall 1 - 3:30 p.m.
M I N U T E S

MEMBERS PRESENT: M. Doh, J. Engel, D. Gravitt, A. Hardeman, A. Hyde (via teleconference), J. Lin, P. McGinty, A. Valeva, J. Wells  (SGA)
Ex-officio: N. Parsons, J. Greuel

MEMBERS ABSENT: K. Myers, T. Walters

GUESTS: Andy Baker, Ginny Boynton, Dennis DeVolder, Kyle Mayborn, Bill Polley, Linda Prosise, Chris Ramsey

I. Consideration of Minutes

A. 29 September 2016

MINUTES APPROVED AS DISTRIBUTED

II. Announcements – None

III. Old Business – None 

IV. New Business

A. Curricular Requests from the Department of History

1. Request for Change of Option

a. History – Teacher Education

Motion: To approve the change of option (Gravitt/Engel)

Chairperson Hardeman explained that the change to C&I 403 was approved by CCPI late last semester. Ms. Prosise added that several programs were affected when the course was changed from 4 s.h. to 3 s.h. She expects that CCPI may see more program changes as decisions are made about how to use the extra hour that was freed up. UCEP approved the change to the History option on October 10.

MOTION APPROVED 9 YES – 0 NO – 0 AB

B. Continued Discussion of Comprehensive Majors and Definitions of Academic Terms

CCPI invited representatives from the College of Business and Technology to attend the meeting to discuss comprehensive majors in that college. Interim Associate Dean Bill Polley, Director of Advising for the College of Business and Technology Chris Ramsey, Chair of the School of Agriculture Andy Baker, and Chair of the School of Computer Sciences Dennis DeVolder were in attendance to represent the College.

Dr. Lin explained that students majoring in Accounting, Finance, Management, Marketing, Supply Chain Management, Human Resource Management, and Economics (Bachelor of Business) all have the same general structure. All take a 33 s.h. Business core, and all are accredited through the Association to Advance Collegiate Schools of Business (AASCB). Dr. Lin added that students in these majors typically do not take a minor. 

Chairperson Hardeman asked how accreditation affects the way the courses and degrees are structured. Interim Associate Dean Polley replied that AASCB requires that students be prepared in a broad area of business, so students take one or two courses in each area; for instance, students majoring in Supply Chain Management must take some accounting. Dr. Polley explained that the breadth of coverage across all Business disciplines make students well rounded Business graduates, and accrediting bodies look for that point.

Dr. Lin compared WIU’s program with benchmark schools. She found that programs offered at Southern Illinois University-Edwardsville, Eastern Illinois University, the University of Northern Iowa, and the University of Central Missouri were very similar to WIU’s. She related that all required 30-40 s.h., the same courses were required for all Business majors, there were a similar number of open electives, and none required minors. Dr. Lin added that WIU’s undergraduate catalog is THE best in terms of consistency and readability compared to the ones she reviewed.

Dr. Lin stated that AASCB business programs rely on pretty much the same courses as WIU: Economics, Accounting, Finance, Management, Decision Sciences, Business Law, and Business Communications. Other required courses which are not included in the Business core are ECON 231/232, STAT 171, MATH 137, and PSY/SOC 100. Dr. Polley added that Bradley University, for instance, also requires the Psychology or Sociology 100 course because there is so much consistency across AASCB-accredited programs. 

Associate Provost Parsons remarked that the range of courses can typically run 33-40 s.h. at other institutions. Dr. Lin explained this is because WIU uses directed General Education while other institutions do not; for instance, WIU accepts STAT 171 taken from the Department of Mathematics, while other institutions require their students to take Decision Sciences courses from within their business schools to meet the statistics requirement. 

Chairperson Hardeman remarked that, looking through the undergraduate catalog, some majors, such as Accounting, Human Resource Management, and Management, would almost have enough open electives for students to take a minor. Ms. Ramsey pointed out that CS 101 is a hidden prerequisite to CS 302 which is built into the degree plans. Additionally, many students do not come to WIU fully ready and may have to take a prerequisite class, such as take MATH 099, 100, and 128, in order to take the required MATH 137; in this case, the prerequisite classes would count toward open electives. 

Chairperson Hardeman asked if students in the Business majors can take minors if they choose. Ms. Ramsey previously researched Business majors to see how many students elected to take minors:
· Accounting: 140 declared majors; 20 have minors
· Finance: 25 declared majors; 6 have minors
· Economics (BB): 15 declared majors; 5 have minors
· Human Resource Management: 34 declared majors; 3 have minors
· Management: 91 declared majors; 26 have minors
· Marketing: 65 declared majors; 14 have minors
· Supply Chain Management: 83 declared majors; 14 have minors
· Engineering: 168 declared majors; 16 have minors

Ms. Ramsey listed for CCPI some of the minors that students elected to take with their Business majors, and they ranged across a number of disciplines. Dr. Engel asked why students choose to take minors with their comprehensive Business majors. Ms. Ramsey responded that there are three steps within the Business major: Pre-Business, Pre-Business Conditional, and Declared Major. She explained that a lot of students switch between two Business majors and sometimes turn the first major into their minor; sometimes Accounting majors find the material too difficult and switch to Finance majors but decide to apply their previous courses toward an Accounting minor. She added that students at career fairs are sometimes advised to add an Accounting minor in order to make them more marketable. Dr. McGinty asked if students who take minors delay their progress in these programs. Ms. Ramsey responded that she did not look up that information prior to the meeting. Dr. Gravitt responded that sometimes students pursue a minor because they have to stay at WIU an extra semester anyway. Ms. Ramsey added that it depends on the individual situations. Chairperson Hardeman remarked that some degrees are quite broad and students have to take courses from a number of different disciplines and may have taken a course an area in which they might be interested in minoring. Ms. Ramsey stated that she could look at majors and see how long it typically takes students to graduate with a minor as compared to those who do not take a minor.
 
Dr. Gravitt reported that she compared seven benchmark schools that offer Construction Management majors: Central Washington University, Eastern Illinois University, Southern Illinois University-Edwardsville, University of Central Missouri, University of Northern Iowa, Appalachian State University, and University of Nebraska-Kearney. Dr. Gravitt stated that Eastern does not offer a comprehensive program, while the other institutions’ programs were all comprehensive. She added that most programs were 60-88 s.h., and the majority required 43-49 s.h. of General Education. Dr. Gravitt reported that programs in these schools, like WIU’s, were accredited by the Accreditation Board for Engineering and Technology (ABET), the Association of Technology, Management, and Applied Engineering (ATMAE), and the Accrediting Council for Collegiate Graphic Communications (ACCGC). WIU’s Engineering Technology major is accredited by ATMAE while its Graphic Communication major is working toward accreditation through ACCGC. 

Dr. Gravitt pointed out that programs on the Technology side of the College of Business and Technology are all industry-based and driven by advisory boards. She stated that Agriculture is not accredited but is comprehensive and does report to an advisory board. Dr. Gravitt used the same seven institutions to compare Agriculture programs, but only the University of Central Missouri offered programs similar to WIU – Agronomy, Agricultural Economics, Ag business, Horticulture. Its programs ranged from 60-66 s.h. with 43 s.h. of General Education. School of Agriculture Director Andy Baker added that Southern Illinois University-Carbondale offers an Agriculture program but not SIU-Edwardsville, which is WIU’s benchmark school. 

Dr. Baker reported that in the 18 years he has been employed at WIU, not very much has changed in the Agriculture core. He stated that students may have a passion for one aspect of the Agriculture industry, such as livestock, but they must still take Ag Business, Marketing, and other courses because the program is comprehensive. He believes it is important for Ag students to take a set of core classes in a variety of areas so that they have the flexibility to help them secure employment after graduation. 

Dr. Gravitt pointed out that Agriculture programs can have from 18-20 elective hours, depending upon the program, so there is lots of opportunity for flexibility. She stated that Engineering Technology programs have much less available hours: Construction Management and Graphic Communication have only 4 s.h. of electives and the Engineering Technology major has none. 

Chairperson Hardeman asked if the advisory boards for each major are made up of general professionals in the field or persons specific to each major area. Dr. Gravitt replied that the advisory board for Engineering Technology is made up of industry representatives with experience in the department’s major areas. She stated that it includes graduates of WIU who are employed by companies working in the industries that hire WIU students graduating from the program. The advisory board meets twice a year to provide feedback on programs in the Department of Engineering Technology – which programs should be grown, which need more coverage, the developing trends in the industry. Dr. Baker added that the Agriculture advisory board tries to get members representing all of the fields within the School. 

Dr. Hardeman observed that it seems that departments with advisory boards must try to balance feedback from the accrediting body and the local advisory board when thinking about curriculum. She asked if these factors drive curriculum reform; Dr. Polley replied that they absolutely do. He stated that Supply Chain Management has an advisory board that specifically recommended graduates need more coverage in risk management; that area has now been added to the post-baccalaureate certification. Additionally, Risk Management is now being offered online so that more graduates can take it. He stated that while this is one concrete example of an advisory board influencing curriculum by recommending more emphasis in a certain area, there are more examples as well. Ms. Ramsey stated that Supply Chain Management provides a ranking that she distributes to their students showing what directed electives are desired by such companies as John Deere, Caterpillar, and Dot Foods. Dr. Gravitt observed that if there is an individual on the advisory board with a strong background in highway construction they may recommend more emphasis on that area, but in general the advisory board provides lots of broad-based feedback. 

College of Arts and Sciences Interim Associate Dean Kyle Mayborn asked what percentage of Agriculture students fill their 16-20 open electives with a minor. Dr. Baker replied that he does not know. He added that if students are delayed a semester they work on a minor. Dr. Baker thinks this is the beauty of a comprehensive program; if students decide that they do not want to pursue a certain area, they can switch relatively easily. He observed that often key moments in departments can spur changes, such as faculty retiring and new faculty bringing in certain experience which can be incorporated into the curriculum. Dr. Baker related that the School of Agriculture has had a grain handling class on deep freeze, but Archer Daniels Midland and Consolidated Grain and Barge have informed the School that they need this class, so a professor has been hired with expertise in this area who can teach it. Dr. Baker related that he has had to be open to changing minors quite a bit and ready to adjust to students’ interests. The Precision Agriculture minor was only offered for the first time this fall but already has one student enrolled in the minor and 50 students taking the Precision Agriculture class (AGTM 207).

In response to Dr. Mayborn’s question, Ms. Ramsey stated that there are 334 Agriculture majors, but 19 of those are Teacher Ed which does not require a minor. Of the 315 non-Teacher Ed majors, 173 Agriculture students have minors; 134 of the minors are within the School of Agriculture, but many others are outside the College of Business and Technology. Dr. Baker stated that many Agriculture students are interested in graduate level work, and Plant Breeding is one of the minors those students seem to be interested in taking. He added that the agronomy area has high demand and low supply, so some students are starting to pursue that minor as well. 

Dr. Gravitt stated that all Engineering Technology majors require a minimum 9 s.h. internship which is usually taken between the junior and senior years of college. She said the department does not find the internships for the students but they do assist them. Ms. Ramsey stated that Supply Chain Management and Engineering are the only CBT majors that require internships. Interim Associate Dean Polley added that the 2 s.h. Engineering internship is often combined with the 4 s.h. Senior Design class for a 6 s.h. experience. Ms. Ramsey stated that all other CBT majors allow for a 3 s.h. internship to be utilized in the major but do not require it; Agriculture allows for 4-12 hours of internship to be used toward completing their majors if desired. 

Dr. Engel pointed out that many programs could say that the diverse courses within their areas make students more marketable in their professions. He observed that Dr. Polley seems to be saying that the College of Business and Technology believes their students attain a breadth of experience by being able to take courses under the umbrella of Business but in different areas than their majors. Dr. Engel asked if it would narrow their experience if students were to take a Business minor. Interim Associate Dean Polley responded that this is not necessarily true because the point of taking courses within Business is for students to see different facets of the total enterprise. Also, a range of Business courses are contained in the core, so any student graduating with a Business degree from WIU or any AASCB institution will know a little bit about finance, accounting, etc. He added that these courses contribute toward students’ total hours but are outside their narrower major, so it is almost like having a general business minor. 

Dr. Engel observed that he thought accreditation drives the requirements for the major, so that accrediting bodies would say that a certain number of courses in one area are needed and the curriculum is quite proscribed. He noted, however, that there seems to be more give and take to the process. Interim Associate Dean Polley explained that there are standards that must be met, such as demonstrating competency in certain areas, but the accrediting body does not say, for example, that students must take two 3 s.h. Economics courses, and some institutions may offer one or four Economics courses because institutions can decide how they will demonstrate competency in each area. Dr. Gravitt stated that ABET accreditation is heavily outcome based; programs must demonstrate competency in different disciplines and areas, which drives the number of hours needed in certain programs. She added that there are over 100 different construction programs across the country and most of them have the same basic core. 

Interim Associate Dean Polley stated that WIU’s Engineering program is a 120 hour comprehensive major while most competitor schools require well over 120 hours but no minor. Chairperson Hardeman observed that engineering students must take a licensure exam. Dr. Gravitt replied that graduates can practice as an engineer without obtaining a PE license but will not be able to sign off on projects. Interim Associate Dean Polley stated that Engineering students must take 30 hours of science and math requirements, to include 15 s.h. of mathematics with additional hours of Chemistry, in order to prepare for the exam. Ms. Ramsey stated that WIU Engineering students have a 96 percent pass rate on the Fundamentals of Engineering (FE) exam. Dr. Hyde stated that she is very impressed with the College of Business and Technology and what they are doing with their curriculum. 

Dr. Gravitt said that the Chair of the Department of Engineering Technology explained to her that, in Industrial Education, “fields of study” are what WIU typically refers to as “programs,” and if a “field of study” has been offered for a number of years it is considered a “discipline.” Dr. Gravitt exaplained that, if these definitions were applied to her area, Technology would be the discipline, and Construction Management, Graphic Communication, and Engineering Technology majors would be considered fields of study. 

Chairperson Hardeman asked if, based upon student credit hours (SCH), there would be any barrier to a student majoring in Construction Management and minoring in Engineering Technology. Dr. Gravitt replied that the issue would be the level of math skills because some students are unable to handle the calculus requirements; Construction Management is applied while Engineering Technology is a theoretical area. Chairperson Hardeman asked if students are being asked to do different types of things in these areas; Dr. Gravitt replied that they are. She explained that Engineering Technology is more theoretical and formulaic while Construction Management is more applied, which can be a problem for some students. Interim Associate Dean Polley explained that, in general, Engineering creates the design while Engineering Technology is involved in implementing the designs. 

Chairperson Hardeman asked if it is advisable for students to major in Business and minor in another Business-related field given the amount of hours they must complete. Ms. Ramsey replied that when she advises students she asks them what they want to do after their graduation. She explained that if students plan to go on for their Masters in Business Administration, they should spend time working toward that instead of completing a minor. She added that some students want to pursue a second bachelor’s degree, but that is 33 hours that could instead be applied toward a more advanced degree. Interim Associate Dean Polley added that this comes up in Accounting, where students must complete 150 hours in order to sit for the CPA exam. He said he would rather see students complete a graduate degree in Accounting or take classes toward their CPA than pursue a minor. Ms. Ramsey told CCPI that students who sit for their CPA exams as undergraduates have a 49 percent pass rate while students that have a Master’s in Accounting from WIU have a 70 to 80 percent pass rate, the highest rate in Illinois as of 2013 figures. She added that WIU is fourth in the nation among students that take the CPA exam after obtaining their Master’s in Accounting. Interim Associate Dean Polley remarked that most students pursuing their Master’s in Accounting are planning on taking the CPA.

Chairperson Hardeman stated that today’s CCPI meeting provided a good first exposure to the comprehensive major in practice. She announced that the next CCPI meeting will see representatives from the Colleges of Arts and Sciences and Fine Arts and Communication talk about their comprehensive majors. She advised CCPI representatives from those colleges to take some time to look at WIU’s benchmark institutions and be prepared to explain how the accrediting process works within their disciplines.  

V.	Provost’s Report – None

Motion: To adjourn (Gravitt)

The Council adjourned at 4:20 p.m.

				Patrick McGinty, CCPI Secretary

				Annette Hamm, Faculty Senate Office Manager and Recording Secretary
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